VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
September 10, 2018


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Present were Deputy Mayor Stephen Hanse, Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Joseph Ellis and Trustee Dianne Ringwald. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the August 13, 2018 Board Meeting and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

Invited Guest

Mary Donahue spoke about the Summer Recreation Program.  She stated that breakfast and lunch was served to all the kids at no charge and will continue to be served for the next 5 years.  Included activities are Stuff a Plush, Climb Time, Animal Land, Whispering Willow Raptor Center and Therapy dogs.  Mrs. Donahue finds that bringing activities to the kids instead of going on field trips is a lot easier and cost effective.  They had 130 kids registered, with an average of 86 kids per day, with 75 from the Village, 48 from the Town and 19 undisclosed.  57 kids signed up for the Swim Program.  Mrs. Donahue also asked if we could pay the Youth Counselors more than minimum wage, as the YMCA pays more, and we are losing our counselors to them.  Mrs. Donahue also reminded everyone that she is the only one allowed to take and post pictures of the kids in the Rec Program.  Movie Night was a great success, and the Village had about 150 people there to see Coco.

Correspondence Received

A letter was received from Greene County regarding the shared service tax savings plan, a resolution from the County Legislature authorizing a review of taking over all street lights in the county.

PESH Reports were received regarding tow inspections and reviews of the DPW Garage.

A Notice of Claim filed by Devin Guill of 16 Bailey St., Coxsackie was received regarding injuries related to a pursuit and arrest on May 11, 2018.

A memo was received from Greene County on mandated review of shared services and possible takeover of street lighting.

Correspondence Sent

A thank-you letter was sent to Ferguson for the donation of a 52” Husqvarna Zero Turn Mower.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Police Department will be getting a new Dodge Charger and it should be delivered sometime in October.  The Police Officers have completed their annual Firearms qualification. The Police Chief is also awaiting verification that the Village’s computers can successfully take the CAD update and be ready by early next year.  Trustee Ringwald also mentioned that the Police will be helping with traffic control at the Cemetery Walk this weekend.

Trustee Ellis reported that the Fire Chief is looking into a Junior program starting as young as age 12. Trustee Ellis said that truck M5-1 is back in service and it is believed that the repeated issue that the truck was experiencing has finally been fixed.  Fire hoses were tested and only 2 had failed. Ladders were also test and all passed. There will be a department drill on September 15th at McQuade to float the rubber chips off of the old playground.  The Fire Chief is requesting a code for a Knox Box system for any commercial building and any building with a common hallway.  Trustee Ellis also wanted to say congratulations to both fire companies for the awards that they received at the Annual Fire Convention.

Trustee Daoust reported that there were 2 or 3 water breaks this past month.  ISO insurance gathered flow test information throughout the Village. 12 samples were collected for lead and copper testing.  Trustee Daoust reported that there were some minor repairs done at the Wastewater Treatment plant.  Trustee Daoust further reported that both the Water and Wastewater Treatment Plants have completed and are up to date on their preventative maintenance, and that the Wastewater Treatment Plant is operating at a 97% removal rate.   

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Public Works Department has been busy blacktopping and picking up around the Village and fixing a few water breaks.  Carlton Brockett painted the viaduct walls.  The men at the DPW also took down all of the street signs for the movie filming in the Village, and put them back up when they were done.  The men are in the process of demolishing the playground to get it ready for the new playground equipment to come in Mid-October.  The county helped with some tree removal around the Village.  Trustee Ringwald also mentioned that the men have been doing a lot of work in the cemetery including adding a new flag pole.  The addition to the Food Pantry door looks great and the new roof at D.M. Hamilton has been completed.

Trustee Hanse reported that the Code Enforcement Officer has been busy with issuing building permits and 1 violation.

Mayor Evans reported that out of 1266 Water/Sewer customers 1094 currently have remote meters, leaving 172 to be installed.  He feels that 40-60 of the 172 left we should be able to get installed fairly easily.  Mayor Evans also reported that Freleigh Place, Hillcrest Street, Elm Street and Matthew Lane will be getting paved.  The new playground equipment should be in by Mid October.  Mayor Evans reported that the movie company filming “Shirley” will be reimbursing the Village for any expenses that the Village has incurred by accommodating them.  They will also be compensating any of the business that were affected by the filming.  In regard to the American Valve Property, the Village needs to complete a SEQR application and get an appraisal done.

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from Richard Roberg to remove his penalties in the amount of $40.05 from his water/sewer account, due to the fact that the bill was misplaced, and they have an excellent payment history was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes.  The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Michele Tarsa, of 116 South River Street, to remove her penalties in the amount of $25.05 from her water/sewer account, as she did not receive the bill was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes.  The motion carried. 

A motion to deny the request received from Tim Kroehler (12 Tribes Property) Account #11780 & 11035, to remove penalties in the amount of $153.38 from his water/sewer accounts, as he mailed the payment thinking it would get here in time was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve switching the Village’s health insurance broker back to Dave Lavoie was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes.  The motion carried. 

A motion to approve extending the Village’s insurance coverage to the Hometown Heroes Banner Program was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from August 1-31, 2018 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #4, vouchers 280-359 totaling $79,101.79; Water Fund Abstract #4, vouchers 72-101 totaling $40,147.24; Sewer Fund Abstract #4, vouchers 77-103 totaling $49,077.23; was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

* Water Fund Voucher #69 totaling $36.97 was deleted due to being charged to the wrong fund.  Abstract #3 total lowered by $36.97

Public Comment Period

Gabe Wapner asked how much has been raised to date for the Cemetery Fund.

Trustee Ringwald stated that $15,000 has been raised and the goal is $50,000.

Gabe Wapner asked why the Village is taking down the water tower, and if it can be used for anything else.

Trustee Ellis stated that all of the Water Towers are becoming obsolete.

Mayor Evans stated that the tower has not been maintained and would not be safe to use for any other reason.

Gabe Wapner then asked about the scrap value of the water tower.

Mayor Evans stated that it would be scrapped.

Jeff Haas asked if the sidewalk in front of the DPW garage at 38 Mansion Street could be fixed.

Trustee Ringwald stated that it could not be done today because of the rain, but would be done on Tuesday, September 11, 2018. 

Jeff Haas asked if we could make it a local law that brown bags are to be used for leaves and lawn clippings instead of plastic bags and if the bags were available here in the Village Office.

Trustee Ellis stated that bags are available here in the Village office, first 5 are free, then $2.00 for a pack of 5.

Gabe Wapner asked if you must use the bags for leaves and lawn clippings in the Village.

Trustee Ellis stated that you do not have to use them, but it does make it easier for the DPW to pick the brush up.

Trustee Ringwald reminded everyone about the Cemetery Walk on September 15, 2018 from 2 – 4 p.m.

Trustee Hanse stated that he loves the new sidewalks that were just put in.
 
No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:40 p.m.
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Respectfully submitted,



Kristin Griffin
Deputy Clerk/Treasurer

